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APPROPRIATE ZONING FOR KAANAPALI GOLF COURSES (C.C. No. 05-151)

CHAIR BAISA: . . (gavel).... Good afternoon. Will the meeting of the County Council Land Use
Committee please come to order. Let us note the time is about 1:34 p.m. and that we have a
quorum present. My name is Gladys Baisa and I'm the Chair of the Land Use Committee, and
I welcome all of you this afternoon. And thank you for being here. I'd like to introduce our
Members that are present this afternoon, but before I do that, I'd like to ask everyone in the
audience if you've got one of these if you could please put it on the silent mode so that we
won't have any, any interruptions this afternoon. Thank you very much.
The voting Members that are present here today are all of...all of the Council Members are
Members of, voting Members of this Committee, and those that are here this afternoon along
with me are Mike Molina, our Vice-Chair of this Committee and Vice-Chair of the Council.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
-

CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Also, we have Member Jo Anne Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Sol Kaho' ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Good morning...good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Bill Kauakea Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Aloha and good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Bill And we have Joe Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: And excused at the moment are Members Danny Mateo, our Chair, Wayne Nishiki,
and Mike Victorino. From the Department of Corporation Counsel we have James Giroux, the
Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we also have a number of executive branch members who are
with us today. At the moment, we have Kathleen Aoki, the Planning Director.
MS. AOKI: Good afternoon, Chair and Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we also have Kurt Wollenhaupt, Planner from the Department
of Planning.
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we also have possibly joining us Clayton Yoshida, and I don't know if he's
gonna be along. There he is. He's sitting in the audience. Thank you, Clayton. He's the
Planning Program Administrator for Current Planning Division, the Department of Planning.
His.., he has a long title. Goodness, how do you put that on a line?
We also have Michael Napier, GIS Analyst, Long Range Planning Division. Thank you. And
we also have Mike Miyamoto, the Deputy Director of Public Works. Not here yet, but I'm sure
he'll come.
On call, we have Gery Madriaga, Assistant Real Property Tax Administrator with the
Department of Finance. And we also have with us Mich Hirano from Munekiyo & Hiraga, Inc.
He's a consultant on behalf of Heitman Capital Management, LLC. And of course, my ever
faithful Committee Stag Carla Nakata, my Legislative Attorney, and Pauline Martins, our
Committee Secretary.
Members, we will be accepting public testimony starting in a few moments. Those wishing to
testify should sign up at the table set up in the lobby. Testimony will be limited to three
minutes. The yellow light will indicate that you have 30 seconds remaining and should begin
to conclude. Testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who they
are representing if that is applicable, if it's anybody but yourself
Members, we have a single item on our agenda today. It's Land Use 11 titled APPROPRIATE
ZONING FOR KAANAPALI GOLF COURSES. The Committee will now accept public
testimony.
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Our first testifier today will be Rick Medina, and Mr. Medina will be followed by Susan
Sugino.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair, question please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: There's one written testimony that we got a copy of -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --but there's no signature or any place that I can find who it's
from.
CHAIR BAISA: Is this the one page?
COUNCILMEMBER IVIEDEIROS: No, not that one. This one.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me ask the Staff. Staff, are you familiar with that?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just in case that person comes up to testify and is going to follow
this I'm not sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Medeiros, I have a copy of that and it looks like a form testimony. It is not
signed by anyone.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS. Form testimony?
CHAIR BAISA: It doesn't have any address information on it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But it says I am writing in opposition.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, it must be one person.
CHAIR BAISA: But we don't know
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Oh, I see. I see what you mean, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. There's nothing.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON. Form letter
COUNC1LMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: It didn't come out on our copy.
COUNCELMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Who's it from? We can write it on our copies.
CHAIR BAISA: It looks like Richard Higashi [sic].
COUNOLMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we'll be hearing from Mr. Higashi. I believe he signed up to testify. So, if you'll
just hang on to that until he comes up.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, thank you very much. Okay, Mr. Medina, all yours.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

MR. MEDINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Rick Medina. I'm a Wailulcu resident and also a recipient of the Employee Retiree Rid
System. I've been retired for some time now.
There are two reasons besides that one that I oppose the down zoning of this property. One is
the Council, the County needs this tax revenue generated by property zoned for apartment use,
if we're not paying the proper tax we should be. So, what you're doing is down zoning a
property that is a revenue generator for yourselves.
The other reason that I would oppose down zoning is that our Employees Retirement System is
a fund we all will draw on when we reach that retirement age, Mr. Pontanilla This includes
most of you on the Council and everyone now employed by the County and State.
And finally, I do not believe that people who have their zoning should be asked to down zone a
property since it's already been on the maps for many years. Seems to me like it's a taking of
property.
So, I would say that it would be very unfair at this time to support down zoning. Maybe we do
know that the property is outlined in the map. It's designated for apartment use and maybe a
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lot of people who bought into that place thought it was a golf course, but I, I think the realtors
and maybe Kaanapali owners prior to this should have advised the people who bought property
in this area that part of the golf course was zoned for apartment use. So, if anybody's to blame
maybe it's the people who owned it before. But I don't think the ERS and its membership
should be penalized for this oversight.
Thank you very much for this opportunity to speak.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Medina. Members, is there any need to clarify
Mr. Medina's testimony? Seeing none, Mr. Medina, thank you very much. Our next testifier is
Susan Sugino, and Ms. Sugino will be followed by Richard Higashi.
MS. SUGINO: To clarify, the letter was mine.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh.

MS. SUGINO: The unsigned letter.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, one had your name and one had his.., very blurry.. .and his was clear. So, it
doesn't matter. Thank you. Now we know who the mystery letter belongs to. Thank you.
MS. SUGINO: I'm Susan Sugino, a member of the...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Sugino, pull the mic down to yourself It's okay. Thank you.
MS. SUGINO: I'm Susan Sugino. I'm a beneficiary of the retirement trust The golf course is owned
by the Employees' Retirement System. I'm a beneficiary of the ERS and rely on investment of
the ER...investment of the ERS for my pension. So, it's very dear to my heart. The recent
impact of subprime mortgage crisis on the ERS investments has been significant. Therefore, it
is important to me and to many other retired beneficiaries that ERS be able to maintain value
on all investments. The golf course land is a valuable asset of the ERS investment portfolio.
This investment needs to be maintained in order to provide lasting stream of benefits to the
beneficiary members. I understand the zoning of the golf course is for Apartment/Residential
use. Maui is a growing community. In the future, more housing and jobs will be needed, the
ERS lands to be needed in the future for housing. The current Apartment zoning of the lands
should be preserved so the ERS has the flexibility to use a portion of the lands for housing if
desirable. I feel the proposed change to golf course would limit the potential value of the
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property and affect my future security. Please don't let that happen. That includes you too
because you're gonna be members of my gang. ... (laughs) .
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, Ms. Sugino.
MS. SUGINO: Yeah
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need to ask questions or clarify her testimony? Seeing none,
Ms. Sugino, thank you very much. The nest testifier is Richard Higashi. Mr. Higashi will be
followed by Alton Watanabe.
MR. HIGASHI: Good afternoon, Chair...Chairwoman Baisa and Members of the County Council.
My name is Richard Higashi. I'm the President of the HGEA Retirees Unit of which I
represent over 1,000 retirees. And I am here to request that this particular zoning not be
downgraded because of the fact that so many of our retirees depend on their retirement income.
And because of our fiscal condition, the way it is now in the State, it gets worse as it goes
along. And we need to have this, this valuable property maintained as it is because so many of
them who have retired 30 or 40 years ago have a very limited amount of income coming in and
they need that security. Consequently, as a member and president of the unit, I request that the
Council maintain this particular zoning. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Higashi. Members, questions for Mr. Higashi -COUNCELMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --or clarification? Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Higashi, thank you for your presence
and for your testimony. You, you said that you're the President of the HGEA Retirees?
MR. HIGASHI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: And you said 1,000 members.. .that's the retirees?
MR. HIGASHI: This is...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: A thousand members?
MR. HIGASHI: This is HGEA.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Right.
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MR. HIGASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But the retirees alone are a thousand members?
MR. HIGASHI: Right
COUNCLLMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I just wanted to verify that.
MR. HIGASHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS Thank you. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions for Mr. Higashi? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PON'TANILLA Thank you. Just for clarification, 1,000 in on Maui? In
Maui County? Statewide is even more?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh yeah
MR.. HIGASHI: Yeah. Statewide is larger.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for Mr. Higashi? If not, Mr. Higashi, thank you for being here
this afternoon.
MR. HIGASHI: Okay. You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Alton Watanabe, and Mr. Watanabe is the last person who has signed
up to testify. If anyone else would like to testify, would you please sign up outside the door
with the person at the desk. Ili, Mr. Watanabe. Go ahead.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you. Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Council Members. My name is
Alton Watanabe, and I am the Maui Division Chief for the Hawaii Government Employees
Association. I am here this afternoon to testify in opposition to the proposal to change the
zoning for the Kaanapali Golf Courses, Golf Courses' property from A-2 Apartment district to
PK-4 Golf Course sub district. As noted in the testimony submitted by our elected member
leaders, which you, you should all have, HGEA represents over 28,000 active employees and
9,500 retirees Statewide who are members of the State of Hawaii's, State of Hawaii
Employees' Retirement System. More than 4,300 of them combined active and retirees of
them reside in Maui County. I hope that you strongly consider the testimony of the property
owner, the Employees' Retirement System, and other testimony that were submitted previously
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opposing the proposed Change in Zoning. The Employees' Retirement System has a fiduciary
responsibility to maximize the value of the property and maintain a viable retirement system,
which currently affects more than 108,000 beneficiaries. Since this proposal is to down zone
the property, the property will reduce the value and size of the Employees' Retirement
System's overall asset portfolio. We ask that you disapprove the proposal to change the current
zoning.
On a personal note, some of you may know that my wife is an employee of the County of Maui
and is a member of the Employees' Retirement System. So, she, and by extension I have a
vested interest and stake in her retirement benefits when she becomes eligible to retire. With
the recent financial turmoil and economic uncertainty, I hope that you will follow the Maui
Planning Commission's recommendation to disapprove the proposed Change in Zoning of the
property so as not to jeopardize the value of the ERS's assets.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify in opposition to this proposal.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Members, any questions or clarifications needed from
Mr. Watanabe? If not, thank you very much. Is there anyone else in the audience who would
like to testify? You may come up and do your paperwork later if you are moved. Seeing no
one rushing forward, Members, with your.. .without objections, Chair would like to close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (J1, SK, BM, JP, MM, GB)
ACTION: CLOSE PUBLIC TESTIMONY.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Also, Members, we have received a great deal of written
testimony, and without objections, the Chair would like to have that in the written record.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, today the Committee will be considering
Land Use 11, relating to a bill to change the zoning from A-2 Apartment District to PK-4 Golf
Course Park District for three parcels situated at Kaanapali, Maui, Hawaii
(TMK: (2) 4-4-08:009, (2) 4-4-08:010, and (2) 4-4-08:014, collectively comprising
approximately 72.602 acres). The two larger parcels are currently owned by Royal Kaanapali
Holdings, LLC., whose sole member is the State Employees' Retirement System or ERS. The
third parcel is currently owned by Kaanapali Land Management Corporation.
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I would like to refer the Members to the proposed bill transmitted by correspondence dated
July 6, 2009 from the Department of the Corporation Counsel. For your ease of reference, a
copy of the bill has been distributed, and you all have this single sheet.
This matter began with a County communication from Councilmember Johnson back in April
2005. At its meeting in November 2005, the Land Use Committee requested that the Board of
Ethics be consulted as to whether or not a conflict of interest exists if the Council considers and
votes on a issue which has the potential to impact the value of assets owned by the ERS. The
Board of Ethics considered the request on December 14, 2005 and adopted its advisory opinion
on January 11, 2006 opining that Council Members who participate or vote on the rezoning of
the subject property would not have a conflict of interest.
On June 20, 2008, the Council adopted Resolution No. 08-48 referring to the Maui Planning
Commission a draft bill to effectuate the Change in Zoning. By correspondence dated
December 3, 2008, the Planning Director transmitted the Planning Commission's
recommendations on the draft bill. The Planning Commission's recommendation was that the
Change in Zoning be denied. I have asked the Department of Planning to provide the
Committee with a presentation on the matter. I have also asked Mich Hirano, consultant for
Heitman Capital Management, LLC., to provide the Committee with a presentation. The
reason I have asked for them to do these presentations it's to bring all of us up to speed. Some
of us have been with this since almost the beginning of it and some of us are fairly new to the
issue, so I thought it would help everyone if we would have a brief review of what has
transpired up to this point to help us in our deliberations.
The Committee will be in recess for two minutes to prepare the Chamber for presentation.
Members, please do not leave. This will be very brief. And we will start with the presentation
that will be given by the Department of Planning. So, the meeting is now in recess.

. . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:

1:49 p.m.

RECONVENE: 1:51 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order? Mr. Wollenhaupt,
would you please proceed?

. . . BEGIN PRESENTATION . . .
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: Good afternoon, Members of the Maui County Land Use Committee. We're
appreciative of the Chairwoman Baisa's history on this project. I'm just going to be elucidating
it just a little bit further from the Department of Planning's perspective.
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Indeed, the Maui County Council Land Use Committee is considering a change of zoning today
for the parcels under question from the A-2 Apartment District to the PK-4 Golf Course/Parks
District for the property that exists at the Royal Kaanapali Golf Course.
Just to give a history to the members of the audience and the Council Members, in 1991, there
was essentially an automatic rezoning of golf course land across the island of Maui adopted by
Ordinance 2031. This is.. .there are two things that establish the Park zoning district. It also
rezoned golf course land in the State Ag District or the County zoned Ag, Interim, Residential,
or Hotel District to the PK-4 Golf, Golf Park District that we're concerned about today.
Interestingly enough, there was no mention in this ordinance about properties of golf course
land in Apartment zoned districts of which the Kaanapali Golf Course is in.
To reiterate some of the history that's gone on, the Maui County Council adopted Resolution
08-48 on June 20, 2008, and that referred to the Maui Planning Commission a draft bill
requesting a change of zoning from the A-2 Apartment District to the PK-4 Golf Course Park
District for approximately 72.61 acres of land. As indicated, the Maui Planning Commission
decision was recommending denial of the rezoning and transmitted it back to the Council and
hence the Land Use Committee for review today.
The properties under review.., there are actually three TMK parcels. The first two held by
Royal Kaanapali Holdings, aka the Employment [sic] Retirement System of the State of
Hawaii, comprise 71 acres. Those are the two large golf course parcels shown in green on the
map to your left. There's also a 1-acre parcel owned by Kaanapali Development Corporation.
So, these three parcels as a total encompass the 72 acres of which we're reviewing today.
Just to give Members, the current County zoning is A-2 Apartment District. The conflict occurs
between the community plan being inconsistent with the County zoning. The community plan
is Park/Golf Course. The County zoning is A-2 Apartment District. Therefore, there's an
inconsistency. Rezoning would provide consistency with the community plan. The Royal
Kaanapali Golf Course, this would be the North Course, has indicated they were not
automatically rezoned, consequently they're still zoned as Apartment. The South Course, the
Kaanapali Kai Golf Course, that was actually rezoned to PK-4 as it was part of this zoning as it
was Residential, not Apartment. Should the Land Use Committee and then the Council decide
to rezone, it would provide conformance with the West Maui Community Plan.
A zoning change is consistent with the use as it is a golf course. When golf courses were
constructed in the 60s and 70s, the golf course use was a permitted use in the Apartment
District. It's no longer such a permitted use; therefore, the golf course is a nonconforming use.
The zoning, which is inconsistent can make the SMA, Special Management Area, permitting
process somewhat difficult. Were the landowners to request a major development of the golf
course, land zoning would have to be consistent. If they were to do mass grading of the

LAND USE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Mani
September 1, 2010

property, essentially for a complete redevelopment of the golf course, a consistency would have
to be made, either from the community plan perspective or from the zoning perspective. By
way of history as we all know from earlier comments, ERS, the Employment Retirement
System of Hawaii, is the key player acquiring this property through a foreclosure against a
number of companies in 2003. The rezoning may affect property valuation. That was one of
the arguments that was given at the Maui Planning Commission meeting. ERS is concerned
that rezoning will diminish the highest and best use potential of the property. They've
indicated that they have a fiduciary duty to manage their assets in the best and most profitable
way; and they believe, of course, this will negatively affect property valuation as was
previously indicated in public testimony.
But again, to reiterate, consisting [sic] zoning could assist in the permitting process. It would
allow ERS to upgrade the golf course if such an upgrade were considered a development.
Minor issues, such as repairing irrigation, doing routine maintenance, those could be
considered as exemptions under the SMA, but a major development would have a problem at
the Planning Commission level because of the inconsistency in zoning.
There was a meeting held on September 9, 2008 at the Maui Planning Commission when
opposition to this rezoning was evident as indicated both by testifiers and by letters to the
Commission. The recommendation of the Maui Planning Commission was to deny. The vote
was by recommending denial of the, of the proposal to the Land Use Commission and to the
County Council of the rezoning by a five to three vote. There was one abstention. Some of the
members did voice concern that the property owners of the parcel to be rezoned did not want
the proposed rezoning to PK-4 Golf Course Park as they felt this was a down zoning. It was
also mentioned from certain.., that the owners of the property were fully aware of the
inconsistency. They were aware of the problems that could arise under the Special
Management Area permitting process where they either, one, to attempt to build something
such as apartments; or the other, to do a major development of the golf course.
Just by way of housekeeping, the Maui County Charter does indicate that at the Council level, a
minimum of six Members would be required to approve this rezoning as the Planning
Commission recommended denial. That's according to Maui County. Charter Section 8-8.6.2.
But further, looking at this, the Maui County Code 19.510.040.B indicates that in the case that
owners or leases of 40 percent or more of the land, which is located within a 500-foot distance
of the boundaries of the parcel and having filed written protests, that a change of zoning shall
be required by a vote of seven Members of the County Council. With the help of our GIS
Department and also the Corporation Counsel, the calculation is that we have received written
protests at the Planning Commission meeting prior to that meeting or during said meeting of
50.486. Therefore, it's the determination of the Department that the Council would have to
pass this by a vote of seven Members.
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Thank you for taking the time to listen to the Planning Department's review of the project, and
I believe that Mr. Mich Hirano of Munekiyo & Hiraga will be presenting the next presentation.
CHAIR BA1SA: Members, I'm going to call a brief recess while we switch presenters. The meeting is
now in recess. . . . (gavel)....
RECESS:

2:03 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:04 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting come back to order. Mr. Hirano, would you please
proceed.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you, Chair Baisa, and good afternoon, Committee Members. My name is Mich
Hirano with Munekiyo & Hiraga. We prepared a PowerPoint presentation for the Committee
this afternoon. And helping me with the presentation will be Wes Machida, who is the
Administrator of the ERS; Rod June, who is the Chief Investment Officer for the ERS; and Pili
Lee Loy, who is a Board Member of the ERS. And we wanted to provide the Committee
Members with some background to not only ERS but to the proposed application before you.
In terms of land ownership and management, the landowner is Royal Kaanapali Holdings, LLC
and the sole member is the Employees' Retirement System of the State of Hawaii. The
investment manager is Heitman Capital Management. And the total land area acquired by
Royal Kaanapali Holdings is 305 acres, although the subject parcels total 72 acres.
There are representatives from the Heitman Capital Management as well with me today. Jim
Proud and Paul Rezents are here representing Heitman. And we do have the golf course
manager, Ed Kageyama, who is here as well. So, if the Committee Members do have any
questions, they're available to respond to those.
I'd like to now just turn the presentation over to Wes Machida.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Machida?
MR. MACHIDA: Chair Baisa, Members of the Committee, thank you for allowing us to make this
presentation today. What I'll be discussing is a couple of points on the ERS mandate.
First of all, the property was acquired through a foreclosure action in September 2003, and this
was through a business loan that was given to AMFAC in 1991. In addition, under our Section
88-119, any foreclosed mortgages are limited to five years in terms of holding of that pafticular
property. However, we're able to get five-year extensions with the approval from the
Governor, and there's no reason to believe that we couldn't get additional five-year extensions.
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The last extension that we received was in September 2008, which makes the five-year
extension through 2013. The Kaanapali Golf Course lands are an important asset to the ERS
investment portfolio as it is in Hawaii. And anything in Hawaii we pay particular attention to.
At this time, I'd like to turn it over to Rod June, who is our Chief Investment Officer.
CHAIR BAISA; Mr. June'?
MR. TUNE: Good afternoon. Again, my name is Rod June. Greetings to Chair Baisa and the
Committee. Again, thank you for allowing us to stand before you and, and provide some
information.
What I'm going to do very briefly is give you an overview of the ERS Investment Portfolio and
a little bit about the program In terms of the ERS Board, they are to provide fiduciary
oversight over the entire investment program, and it really comes down to the policy. They
establish the investment policy for all the activities that go on. And essentially, those are
broken down into three main categories.
One is they provide complete oversight over all the investments. They keep most of the
decision-making responsibilities for themselves. However, management of the program is
often delegated to myself being CIO of the program; to our various investment consultants; as
well as investment managers; and that includes Heitman, Heitman Realty, which is here today
and represents our interests in the property
The second part of the responsibility is in asset allocation structure, and that really is the
program of diversified assets of which real estate is part of that, and the golf course, again, is a
specific asset of that. The asset allocation structure helps generate performance, but it helps to
reduce the unfunded liability status of the program.
And then lastly, they formulate and the investment policy guidelines, which helps to control
risk.
So, the second bullet point that I'd like to talk about on the screen is the percentage of the
portfolio held in real estate. Of the total assets of the ERS, which is just about $10 billion,
roughly 7 percent is allocated to real estate and the portfolio is valued at about $687 million in
real estate itself. The, the golf course is valued at about 28 minion. This golf course asset is
extremely important to the ERS in terms of our ability to pay out benefits to our retirees and it
represents a major investment of our ERS funds in the State of Hawaii.
Thank you. I'd like to turn it over to Pili Lee Loy.
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MR. MACHIDA: No Thank you, Rod. No, I'll carry on. And I just wanted to give some particulars

of the golf course. This is the area subject to properties that are for the Change in Zoning
before you today. There's parcel 10... I'm sorry, parcel 08, which is approximately 39.6 acres.
And this is parcel 10, which is approximately 31.9 acres. This is the Kaanapali Resort,
Honoapiilani Highway runs on.. .up and down the screen in the middle of the screen. And what
you see in the light green outlined in orange are the total lands that are owned by the ERS.
Those total on both the mauka side and the makai side total 305 acres.

So, the subject parcels that are zoned A-2 are these two parcels. There is a small parcel that is
outlined in blue that is owned by the Kaanapali Land Management Corporation, and that parcel
is also zoned A-2 and is the subject of this Change in Zoning Ordinance.
Again, just the tables and the ownership.. .we've gone through this with both the Planning
Department's presentation and our presentation, so I'll just briefly go over it. The two parcels,
as I mentioned, are both.., our zoning is A-2 Apartment and the landowner is Royal Kaanapali
Holdings, which is owned by the ERS. And then the small portion is 1.009 acres is owned by
the Kaanapali Land Management Corporation.
The stated justification for this action was that the proposed legislation has been introduced at
the request of constituents in the Kaanapali area who wish to ensure that the golf course
property and adjacent open space are not inappropriately converted to residential use because
of improper zoning And the response that ERS has to this is that, you know, we understand
what initiated this proposed ordinance. It was the development action on the adjacent Sunstone
property. However, the ERS situation is different in circumstance to the Sunstone case and the
ERS is committed to working with the West Maui Community to establish development
opportunities and community benefits through the development of their properties.
I'd like to note again that the Maui Planning Commission, when it was referred to the Maui
Planning Commission on September 9, 2008, the Maui Planning Commission held a public
hearing on the proposed Change in Zoning ordinances and recommended denial. I'd like to
also point out that in correspondence to the Land Use Committee dated November 8, 2005 from
the Department of Planning, the Planning Department stated that another consideration to this
Change in Zoning would be to wait until the West Maui Community Plan is updated. The
update of the community plan could provide direction regarding the types and amount of land
use designations that are needed in the West Maui are& And currently, with respect to the
status of the Maui Island Plan, the Council Planning Committee is currently reviewing the
Maui Island Plan. Now in that plan, approximately 4,000 additional residential units are
needed to accommodate projected growth in the West Maui region. The Kaanapali Resort was
established in the early 1960s. That makes the resort over 50 years old, and is need of an
update to keep abreast of changing tourist destination trends. So, the Change in Zoning for the
Kaanapali golf courses and the ERS lands should be made in consideration of the long-term
needs of the West Maui community.
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Now, I'd like to just turn the presentation over to Pili Loy Lee [sic] of the ERS Board.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms.. ..(clears throat). ..Ms. Lee [sic]?
MS. LEE LOY: Honorable Members, honorable Members of the Land Use Committee of the Maui
County Council, my name is Pilialoha Lee Loy, and I'm a trustee of the Hawaii Employees'
Retirement System and serve as the Vice-Chair Investment Committee, Chair of the Board.
Thank you for this opportunity to speak before you. Although I'm from Oahu, I'm proud to
have family roots to Maui. My mother's mother was born and raised in Waihee McGregor's
Point where the lighthouse is on the way from Maalaea to Lahaina is named for my mother's
Scottish grandfather.
I'd like to call your attention to the PowerPoint presentation that reiterates the position of the
ERS Board of Trustees on this matter. The A-2 Apartment zoning will provide future flexibility
for ERS to comprehensively plan the lands to meet West Maui's future community needs.
Future opportunities include maintain golf course use, housing, beach access, open space,
maintain view corridors, public parking. ERS is looking to continue discussions that will
enable us to look for a win-win solution. This can be accomplished by this Committee
accepting the position of the Maui Planning Commission. The ERS supports the Maui
Planning Commission's recommendation to deny the proposed Change in Zoning and maintain
the existing zoning.
In closing, I'd like to know... like you to know that this issue is very personal for me. I was not
on the Board when ERS made the loan to AMFAC, but I was the Chair of the Board when ERS
chose to renegotiate the loan in 1996. And when ERS took control of the assets, they asked that
I, along with Administrator Wes Machida, sign off on all the documents. But the real personal
nature of Kaanapali is through my father's grandmother, Mary Elizabeth Stiffen Lee Loy, and
the number of West Maui residents that I'm related to. My great-grandmother's ohana includes
not only Stiffen, but Eldridge, Sequiera, English, Joseph, Newton, and Alcomindres. Through
my godfather, Ernest Fernandez, I am related to the Fardin family. Many of my West Maui
ohana are beneficiaries of the ERS; and as a fiduciary, I wanna be sure that their assets are
protected. I also warma be able to tell my ohana that what ERS is requesting will provide
Kaanapali with the best land use and is pono. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Mt Hirano, is that it?
MR. HIRANO: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair Baisa, for the opportunity to present this
PowerPoint to the Committee Members.
. . • END OF PRESEIVTAHON . . .
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, retirement system folks Members, the Chair is going to have
the Committee in recess so that we can restore the screen and get going again. I think it'd be a
good idea for us to take our afternoon break, and let's return at between 2:25 or 2:30 please.
Thank you. The meeting is now in recess. .. . (gavel).
..

RECESS: 2:14 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:32 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel).... Will the meeting please come back to order. As the introducer of this
item and the area representative, Chair would like to ask Member Johnson if she has any
comments to offer.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, I, I think it's helpful in the
presentations that those Members that were not sitting on the Council at that time understand a
little bit of additional background and why this particular issue came forward was because of
the Sunstone project where the citizens of the community never understood nor were aware that
A-2 zoning existed in that particular area. They were not made aware of that. And so as a
result of that, when the Sunstone property became an issue, that's why this came forward. The
individuals were not very pleased that that property could be built upon.
As a result, the Council at that time was in favor of supporting the community plan, and the
Council basically took the position that, look, you know, this is what the community plan
designation is and that certainly through this other, you know, failure of the comprehensive
zoning and the "fix", you know, which was done where inadvertently A-2 was left out. That
particular component did not fix this problem.
So as a result, when the area residents found out, and particularly those that were abutting the
golf course, that's why all of this happened. So, being that I was the area representative and
also because we were very strongly supportive of what the community wanted and honoring
community plan commitment, the only course of action I could take at that time was to do this
The Employees' Retirement System and the investment potential and the whole discussion
about loss of revenues or loss oE I guess, portfolio value, I think, is a huge problem for me.
That is not at issue. The issue is consistency with the community plan. When Sunstone came
forward, my position is we looked at the community plan and we looked at what their rights or
entitlements were. Their zoning was inconsistent with the community plan. I don't believe that
this situation is any different. The way that it's perceived in the community is different because
it's the County employees, it's the State employees that are negatively impacted as a result of
any decision that we make. When you support the community plan, I believe that is something
that we should be consistent in.

-17-

LAND USE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 1, 2010

There was extreme outrage expressed at the fact that we got sued as a result of that particular,
you know, property change or the threat of not keeping it consistent with the community plan.
So as a result of that, I think at that time we had the discussion, the Council Members were
extremely upset that we were placed in an untenable position. It was a lose-lose as far as they
were concerned. So, the vote was taken and of course the individuals from that particular
project under threat of further litigation had to basically, you know, go according to the wishes
of the developer, and otherwise it might have been very detrimental to the people of Maui
County if we had to pay because of a takings issue. And I understand all that.
But the thing that really, I guess, drives me in this situation is as a Council Member, I cannot
look at whether I benefit, whether the people who are in the Employees' Retirement System
benefit, because I have to look at it in the same way that I looked at that other measure, and that
is to support the community. And that is still my basic position is I support the community and
the community plan and the integrity of the entire process. For me, there was outrage that
anybody would come forward and change the zoning or even think that they could develop
apartment on that particular property. That was the outrage by the sitting Council at that time.
I wonder why that same outrage, you know, isn't equal in this situation, and the only thing I can
come up with is that well because it affects the portfolio, which should not be a consideration
because we should treat all people equally.
But putting all that aside, I still believe the community plan and the intention of the former
owners of that was strictly to leave it as a golf course with some peripheral development. The
fact was that years ago golf course used to be a catchall designation and it included the ability
to do A-2 zoning, Residential, all other kinds of uses. So, that is history though. And what I
was simply trying to do, and what I still believe should be done is the community plan should
be consistent with the zoning. Right now, there is no entitlement unless the developer comes
forward, and in this case, there's no developer it's the Employees' Retirement System that owns
or inherited that property.
So, as far as I'm concerned, you know, yes, I understand all the arguments. I understand it
perfectly. And I did meet with the individuals at the Employees' Retirement System as a result
of this, because I want to find a win-win for this situation. When I met with them, they do have
plans for some type of development in that area, but they're not certain of that right at this point
in time. There is underneath the Golf Course zoning all kinds of opportunities to do things that
are actually associated with golf course use. So, as far as the takings, even if it were to be Golf
Course and, you know, we did that, yes it's different from what you could do on A-2 zoning,
but it is still going to provide some kind of financial benefit. I know it costs the Employees'
Retirement System a substantial amount of money to operate the golf course. In fact, it was
received in a state where $20 million of Employees' Retirement System money had to be spent
to get it up to a standard where people could actually utilize it.
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So I think from an investment perspective, it's not been that good an investment either the way
it is, so I can understand their reasoning in wanting to do this But I take the individuals who I
met with at their word that they want to work with the community that originally brought this
issue forward, that they want to find a win-win. That they will not obstruct the views, that they
will not devalue the properties that already exist there, because the individuals who do own
property abutting the golf course have an advantage. They have golf course views and they
have substantial value to those properties. I would hate to see those properties now go down in
value as a result of other projects being built right in front of them destroying their views or
other things. So, I understand all that.
The, the will of the public basically, from what I understand, is still to work through this and to
see if we can have some kind of a win-win. I don't know if that's possible, but I still believe
that the community plan should be honored. Where this goes from here, Madam Chair, I, I do
not know. But I'm doing my job as a Council Member and representing the community and
defending the community plan.
So, that is why this is before us. I, I would like to state that it would be easier if the Employees'
Retirement System would identify the parcels that they have actually talked about, because
there are areas that they absolutely will not develop. I think it would give some assurance to
the community that those specific areas they would not have to be worried about, because now
as a result of this the sales of homes and apartments in the Kaanapali area will be severely
negatively impacted because it's being revealed at this point in time that there is a potential for
A-2 apartments to go right on that golf course. That's it plain and simple. So, in trying to help
the Employees' Retirement System, we're also negatively impacting the values of those
properties, because if those properties cannot sell, that is not a good thing.
So, my view is that, do I wanna harm the individuals and our potential tax revenues in the
Kaanapali area, which provides substantial income to Maui County and our entire operating
budget, or do I wanna help the Employees' Retirement System? My personal feeling is I would
like the Employees' Retirement System to come back to us, make those changes so that now
those areas would be clearly identified and everyone would know what is capable to be built
upon in those areas. I think providing certainty both to the community as well as to the
Employees' Retirement System is really something that is the proper way to address this
So, I've said enough. And whatever happens, Madam Chair, it happens. But I, I really think
that that is the appropriate way to deal with this Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, any additional comments? Member Medeiros?
COUNOLMEMBER MEDElROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Are we gonna have an opportunity to
have a representative from ERS come to the podium for questions?
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CHAIR BALSA: Absolutely if you would like that.
COUNCELMEMBER MEDEIROS: Certainly, if you would allow that, Madam Chair, now
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. Do we have a representative from the Retirement System that would like
to come forward? Mr. Hirano looks like he's going to be the man. Mr. Medeiros, go ahead.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you, Madam Chair Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahal°, Madam Chair. These questions would be
technical to people that work in the ERS.
MR. HIRANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, if you can't answer it, then if we can have somebody else
come.
MR. HIRANO: No, Councilmember Medeiros. I will redirect the -COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Okay.
MR. HIRANO: --the response, but I, I would be just sort of the point person at this juncture.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE11tOS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hirano. I watma know how many
employment... employers... Employees' Retirement System retirees are there
HIRA_NO: Okay.
COUNC1LMEMBER MEDEIROS: --statewide?
MR. HIRANO: Wes Machida.
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah I just wanted to state for the record that I object to things
discussing the Employees' Retirement System, because the issue before us today has been
posted clearly as the golf course rezoning, and to my understanding, we're not talking about
Employees' Retirement System or benefits. That is not posted on this agenda. So, I, I just feel
uncomfortable about that. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Chair will ask for an opinion from Corp. Counsel.
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MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. I, I think it's an issue of order. I don't think it raises the Sunshine
Law issue. Basically when looking at land use issues the... which are complex, you have to look
at, I guess, a lot of facets. And if you look at the review of the application, there are certain
aspects of social, cultural, and economic importance that may need to be discussed. Whether or
not it runs afoul of what is germane, I think the Chair can make those decisions as an issue of
order.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Corp. Counsel. Chair will allow this to proceed to a limit,
Madam.. .Ms. Johnson. Mr. Medeiros?
• COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And I think the two presentations we saw
certainly alludes to the, you know, responsibility of the ERS Board and so forth. So in
continuing...
CHAIR BAISA: Try to keep the questions germane, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: All right. So, if you would respond to that.. .my question about
how many ERS retirees are there Statewide.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, Councilman Medeiros. There are about 38,900 retirees Statewide. This is as of
March 2010.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDDROS: Okay. And do you consider retirees Statewide even if they no
longer live in Hawaii but receive a retirement?
MR. MACH1DA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And when we say retirees, they're retirees because they
were in the system and they're getting their retirement from ERS. Are there any other
beneficiaries besides retirees?
MR. MACHLDA: Well, that number that I gave you includes retirees plus any beneficiaries.
Beneficiaries where the retirees might have passed on and the beneficiaries will get a continuing
benefit if that retirement option was selected.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Thank you. And, can you give me an idea of the age
demographics of retirees, young to oldest?
MR. MACHIDA: They range in various ages because we have disability retirements as well and then
beneficiaries like I had mentioned before. We even have children receiving benefits. So, it
could range in age from 16 through 104 or 105 I believe.
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COUNCILMEMBER 1VIEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that information... (pause) and I, I, I
believe it was brought up about the ERS Board's responsibility, fiduciary responsibilities of
investments. And Member Johnson pointed out about the property may not be that good an
investment, but is it true that in any investments that diversifying your investment portfolio is
recommended? And isn't real estate one of the best investments that are usually not impacted
by changes in the economic conditions?
MR HIRANO: Well, I can say that real estate is part of the investment portfolio. We do diversify our
portfolio, and our Chief Investment Officer, Rod June, would, would echo that. And the
members, the board members do have a fiduciary responsibility to ensure that any investments
that come before them are prudent and that they meet the test of the investment policies.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. I really appreciate those responses to clarify
for me what we are deliberating on today and, Madam Chair, I think that's all I have for the
representative from ERS. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr Medeiros. And thank you, sir. Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair And thank you for the... for asking Corporation
Counsel. And I appreciate the question that Member Johnson brought up in terms of our scope
in asking questions, because, you know, having served on this body for nearly 10 years, we
haven't had too many down zoning considerations, mostly up zoning. But it's still.., even
though it may not be listed on the agenda, it's imperative for us to understand and make full
informed decisions about the owners of the property. So, in my opinion, it's justified to ask
these questions about the background of the property owners and how it ties in and its impact
whether it be an up zoning or a down zoning. So, just basically have one fairly simple
question. If a down zoning occurs in this case, what will it do? I mean, just in, in layperson's
terms. I mean are we looking at a crash, so to speak, and people getting their retirements over
the long term getting majorly impacted? Can you give us some rough numbers?
MR. MACHIDA: I couldn't give you any rough numbers, but I could tell you that it will be impacted.
Maybe it would be best answered by our investment manager who oversees this investment.
So, I would ask Jim Proud to come up to answer or respond to the question.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. And Madam Chair, I'm just I ask this because in relation to
testimony that was given earlier about a possible takings and what we could be facing. So, it's
important for me to get out as much information as I...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. The Chair understands that.. .the reason for the
questioning. The Chair just wants to keep it within reasonable limits. Go ahead.
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MR. PROUD: Member Molina, I'm Jim Proud. I'm an Executive Vice President with Heitman.

Heitman's been the investment manager or real estate investment manager for ERS since 1993.
We've been responsible for this asset for a very long time working through the foreclosure as
well as working through the renovation plans, which total a little, a little over $13 million to
return it to its former state. We currently value the asset at approximately $28 million. We are
conservative in our approach to that valuation. That valuation, it's based upon golf course use.
The basis in the property is close to $66 million, so there's a significant amount of recovery of
value that we would like to achieve over a period of time.
We've done, we've been through the first step of that with the renovation of the course and its
return to profitability. Before the economic downturn, we were close to 90,000 rounds on the
two courses. With the economic downturn, we're down to about 70,000 rounds. While we value
the asset at $28 million, it clearly has long term significant value above that, which includes
potential development rights. We do not value it that way. If we were to sell it or if we were to
work through the process of further development, we would recover, we would hope, a
significant portion of the value of the asset.
We.. .the investment actually has been a reasonable performer in light of current economic times.
I think with... through the golf course, would return something in the order of $56 million to the
plan in income, in cash back. So despite the fact that it's valued the way it is, it has been an
income generator.
At its current operational levels, if it were to return to the 90,000 round range, it would generate
back to the plan in the order of $3-4 million in net income.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: I see. Thank you. It's interesting you mention the round play and its
impact. And I just read in The Maui News today visitor increase has gone up, or visitor...the
visitors have gone up in terms of coming to Maui. So, I'm hoping some of the visitors can
patronize the golf course. So anyway, I certainly appreciate your, you know, analysis of this
It certainly helps in tying to fully understand the pros and cons of this matter. Thank you.
MR. PROUD: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Sir?
VICE - CHAIR MOLINA: (NOTE: Mr Proud heads back to the gallery.) Sir! Sir!
CHAIR BAISA: Popular guy.
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MR. PROUD: (NO1E: Mr Proud returns to the podium.) Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, I just, I just wanted to find out and confirm the, the current
value that you stated is $28 million for the golf course. Because you have A-2 zoning on that,
do you have any idea what your tax basis is?
MR. PROUD: I don't know the tax basis. Our annual taxes are roughly I believe $180,000 a year.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, you know, all right. I'll, I'll try and get that from, at
some point, from Finance. And the original, if I recall, the original note where when this
property went into foreclosure, I believe, was in, in the neighborhood of $65 million, is that
correct?
MR. PROUD: I don't have that specific number. Others would.
MR. HIRANO: I think! (NO1E: Speakingfrom the gallery) Excuse me.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hirano?
MR. HIRANO: Member Johnson, I have Paul Rezents, who's got the numbers. So, he can tell you
exactly what those are and the -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That would be great. Thank you.
MR. HIRANO: --tax, taxation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Rezents, could you join us please?
Mk. REZENTS: Hi Chair. My name is Paul Rezents. I'm a Senior Vice President with Heitman
Capital Management, investment advisor on this particular property.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My question...my first question, if you can answer it, the, the
property being zoned, or I guess you're looking at it I guess from that perspective of
maintaining current A-2 zoning. When you get or the State Employees' Retirement System
gets the tax bill, what does it state on there as far as the zoning and then what is the category or
classification of tax that you pay?
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MR. REZENTS: We have approximately 11 parcels there at the golf course and there are
approximately, I think, four zones, tax zones, including Conservation, Residential, and
Commercial.
COUNaLMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, you're not paying tax on A-2 then?
MR REZENTS: No. Yeah, there is not an A-2 tax zone. And I don't know if the assessor is here
today but he could verify that.
COUNOLMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, you have the...
MR. REZENTS: That's not a, that's not a zone that's mentioned in the property tax.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Johnson, we do have Gery Madriaga from Tax if you'd like me to call him
up?
COUNC1LMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. I just had another question though.
CHAIR BAISA: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And then the other one was originally the note, you know, the loan
that was given to, you know, basically where this particular property was collateral.
MR. REZENTS: Right.
COUNC1LMEMBER JOHNSON: That was made by the Employees' Retirement System. Am I
correct? Was it approximately 65 million?
MR. REZENTS: The original loan amount was $60 million and there was 6 million of carried interest.
So total -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. REZENTS: —investment would have been 66 million.
COUNOLMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And then I remember reading in the paper many years ago
that with the nonpayment, the interest began to accrue and everything. And I think at the end it
was something in the range of $100 million that was owed to ERS.
MR. RELENTS: That number I don't have. I do know what Jim had mentioned earlier that 56 million
was paid in interest through the investment.
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COUNOLMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, 'cause I know some of the interest was forgiven at some
point. But anyway I, I just seem, you know, if you don't know that's fine. But I believe it was
somewhere in the neighborhood of 100 million.
MR. REZENTS: Okay.
CO1UNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So anyway, thank you. That's, that's mainly what I wanted to
know. Thank you.
MR. REZENTS: Thank you, Councilman. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Are there any additional questions from the Members?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No, I just have questions for the Department.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please. Go right ahead.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. For the Planning Department, just for my information,
how many residents live along the area with the subject property that is in question? I believe
they're what, condominiums...how many? Do you have those, do you have those numbers?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Aoki?
MS. AOKI: No, I'm sorry. We don't.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MS. AOKI: I mean we could probably if.. .we could probably determine based on tax map keys how
many units there are, but to determine how many people there are without knocking on doors,
we wouldn't know.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Yeah. I'm just curious about that, Madam Chair, because on the one
hand, whatever decision we make it's gonna affect people, and we're almost, if we do decide to
make a decision on this, you know, we're almost a no-win in some ways 'cause we're gonna
affect somebody's lives. In many cases, you know, in one way many people's livelihoods, you
know, especially those who have retired and put in a lot of time for this our communities. So,
I was just curious to see how many residents in the immediate vicinity of the property could be
impacted, again depending on what the subject property owners want to do with this area or
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this property in the future. So, I was hoping the Department would have those figures for us,
but if not maybe at a later time.
CHAIR BAISA: Would it.. .would you like to have.., make that request?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. I'd, I'd like to have that information. I think it would be important
for the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Fine. Chair can have Staff make that request.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I do understand that several of the
buildings that are adjacent to this golf course are also short-term rentals. I think some of them
are affiliated with some of the hotels at Kaanapali. So, that I know. And also, you know, we
do have people that own units in the same particular area, so, both sides. But again, you know,
what Member Molina had just indicated is that, you know, there's lives that gonna be impacted,
you know, lives that depend on the ERS for livelihood. And the other side, lives that, you
know, may see some buildings come up in the future. So, you know, whatever we do here, you
know, it's, it's almost like a no-win situation. But .I guess the most impacted would probably
be the ERS system and their investments. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions, comments? Member Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. I'm just looking at the communications that
came from the Planning Department concerning the, the notice, notification of adjacent
property owners and determining what kind of vote would be required. So the question simply
is--have you sent a notice to all of these identified parcels that are adjacent to the rezoned...the
potential rezoning property.., rezoned property?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: Oh! There, there's no, there's, this isn't a notification process. The Code
says that if 40 percent owners or lessees of 40 percent or more of the land adjacent within a
500 foot boundary of the parcel under consideration file a written protest at the time of the
Planning Commission meeting or during that meeting, then a seven-member majority of the
Council must approve this rezoning. So, it doesn't have anything to do with sending out
notices. This is lessees or owners of 40 percent or more of the land area within a 500-foot
boundary of the parcels under consideration. So, so, so we did have.., since ERS and Kaanapali
Management are owners of properties outside of their own parcel, they filed written protests,
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and 50 percent of the land is in opposition of this. So that's so there's no public notification.
This isn't, this isn't a public hearing notification. This is just a Code amendment that indicates
there's a higher degree of review that's required if you meet this threshold of 40 percent of the
land area in opposition to the rezoning.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions or comments? Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And for the Planning Department, what
Member Kaho' ohalahala just asked, I just is that the Maui County Charter Section 8-8.6.2 that
you talked about?
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: No, this is part of the Maui County Code.
COUNCELMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, the Code.
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: Right. The Charter -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: --indicates that when the Planning Commission recommends a denial of a
zoning -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. It requires...
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: --then it takes two-thirds of the full Council, which would be six Members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any additional comments or questions? Member Johnson'?
COUNCIL,MEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. I just had a question of I think it's Finance? Are they here?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Mr. Madriaga from Real Property Tax is here. Gery, would you please join us?
...(pause)... Member Johnson, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And, you know, I, I think you heard the questions that I had
posed about the tax bills that go out on the parcels that we're talking about today. And so,
because the zoning is A-2, there was disclosure that none of the assessments are based on A-2
though. So, I just wondered what that valuation then how you would really value? Because
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basically it's my understanding that you pay your tax on your underlying zoning unless it's a
condominium property regime or something of that sort.
MR MADRIAGA: Yes. My name is Gery Madriaga, Assistant Administrator with the Real Property
Tax Division. As far as the parcels that were mentioned in the communication, for golf courses,
these golf courses, in the ordinance also, they are under a golf course dedication. In other
words, if they have.. .these have Apartment zone. They've also dedicated these parcels for golf
course use; and in that case then, we value the properties differently.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR MADRIAGA: And that's, that's why you see the different.. .when he mentioned the different
classifications, the classifications of Conservation, which what golf courses come under
Commercial is the portions of the golf courses where they have the club houses.
.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. MADRIAGA: Some of the other golf course portions are up on the mountainside where.. .which
are Residential. So, that's what he was alluding to.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And then because of that, the zoning, I guess, in regard to
the A-2, then that can be removed though at any time--the dedication that you're talking about
or the designation? So, let's say if they do decide to build apartments, you know, on the golf
course, where golf course exists there. Once that process was done then the tax would change
accordingly?
MR. MADRIAGA: Yes, that's correct. In the ordinance it's very specific, when they get out of that,
they will be paying the difference from what they were supposed to be paying, say as
Apartment zoning versus the lower valuations because of a golf course.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. MADRIAGA: And... yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and the date of that change, though, would be as of the date
on which they revoked their dedication or when does that begin? Does it go all the way back?
Or...
MR. MADRIAGA: Yeah, it's the, the ordinance itself states... excuse me. All differences in the
amount of the taxes that were paid and those that would have been from the assessment in the
highest use shall be payable with a 6 percent a year penalty.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh. So then, they would go all the way back to when that zoning
existed?
MR. MADRIAGA: All the way back to when the initiation of the -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The dedication was made?
MR. MADRIAGA: --the dedication. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, can you tell me when the dedication was made?
MR. MADRIAGA: For the ones that were described in this communication that you folks are looking
at, it's from 1970.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh. So, they'd have to pay all the way back now to 1970 the
difference between golf course zoning and A-2.
MR. MADRIAGA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Plus the 6 percent. I think that's valuable information that the
Employees' Retirement System should know„ .(7aughs)...because I am just learning this now.
Well, I, Madam Chair, having heard that, I think that the Employees' Retirement System needs
to do some calculations and figure out is it worth changing the zoning or not changing the
zoning in these areas. And it doesn't require, correct me if I'm wrong, it doesn't require that
they do.. .let's say if they did all the property, that would be the case. Correct?
MR. MADRIAGA: I mean, there could be specifics that I can't comment on —
COUNOLMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. MADRIAGA: --until, you know, in actuality what will be happening.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. MI right. Well, you know, that's another little monkey
wrench thrown into the works. The, the main thing, I guess, what I'm looking at right now is I
really would like the Employees' Retirement System to consider coming forward and having
this all hashed out now. And, and I'll tell you why, Madam Chair, and I... and I'm saying
within a reasonable period of time. I really feel that because the area people that have been
paying the taxes all this time, I don't want to put at risk the assets that we have in West Maui,
which really now if this situation erupts, that the property values begin to plummet on the
adjacent and adjoining property owners that we have an unintended consequence of hurting
ourselves. Because Kaanapali Royal, Maui Eldorado, the other property, which I believe now
is the.., it's Royal Lahaina, all of these abut the golf course.
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MR. MADRIAGA: Excuse me, Madam Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. MADRIAGA: One clarification on the difference in paying taxes. One line above here that I
didn't read. The, the difference in the amount of taxes will be not more than ten years prior to
the tax year in which the computation...the tax exemption is allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, it would be ten years.
MR. MADRIAGA: Disallowed, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: As opposed to going all the way back to 1970.
MR. MADRIAGA: Yeah, ten years. I'm sony.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. No, that's okay. I mean I.. .even that, that's a lot, you
know. That's a lot because paying the difference between A-2 and Golf Course with 6 percent
annualized interest compounded is huge. But, my.. .getting back to my point though about the
adjacent properties. That, Madam Chair, is where I also need.. .1, I need to understand that,
because I do not want the tax base for Maui County.. .we're already under pressure from all
different sectors for devaluation of properties just simply because property values continue to
drop. And that's what I don't want to have happen in this particular situation with the adjacent
properties. I need to understand what that's going to do to those properties. Because if now the
development potential exists, my biggest fear is that all sales will halt in that area; or it will be
severely impacted when they go to resell because the value will not hold up, so that... that's my
major concern. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other questions or clarifications needed? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, Madam Chair. If we could...looking at the presentation, the A-2
Apartment zoning provides the, you know, the opportunity for the landowner to maintain golf
course use, housing, beach access, open space, mountain.., maintain view corridors and public
parking, and ERS is looking for a win-win solution. So, if I could have a representative from
ERS, I wanted to ask a question related to this
CHAIR BAISA: Certainly. Can we have that representative who would be an expert in that area?
Mich, you're the expert in everything, huh?
MR. IRRA_NO: I, I could redirect Councilmember Molina to, to an FRS.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. Yeah, my, my question basically is what is, what are the plans -MR. HIRANO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --being now, the state of the economy the way it is and the concern of the
residents around there as to what, you know, the ERS could do with the property?
MR. HIRANO: I think the investment manager.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: If the investment manager could return and if you'd state your name please for the
record.
MR. PROUD: Yes, Madam Chairman. I'm Jim Proud and again an Executive Vice-President with
Heitman.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Sure.
MR. PROUD: The first step that we went through with the golf course was its renovation and its return
to its position. The...you know, I'm a...I've golfed since I was about eight years old, and the
Royal Kaanapali Course is a national treasure. It's a Robert Trent Jones, Sr. course of which I
believe there are two on the island, or islands--one here and at, and at Maunakea. There is no
intention in any of our plans to remove that golf course. To replace it would be very difficult.
There are plans, or at least thoughts, and at this point given the state of the economy, we are not
at any level of planning stage here.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So, if I may interject. So you're talking years then maybe?
MR. PROUD: Well, I...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: As long we're just in this stagnant economy.
MR. PROUD: Based upon the deliberations of this body and conclusions of this body, our next steps
will be to work with our planning consultant; to work with all the constituents, whether they're
local; the hotel, the hotel association members, several of which are.., have contiguous properties
that have issues and plans, whether it's the Hyatt at one end or the Sheraton at the other; that we
will work with through an extended period of time to, you know, protect this asset. It's a very
valuable asset, and it's a very valuable asset for the next 50 years of Kaanapali. The plan is 50
years old. It's time to refresh it. It's time to revisit it. And the A-2 zoning is a place mark, in
my view, for the potential that exists more broadly across the property, and, and preserving that
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is valuable. Preserving that open space, beach access, all of those things is very important too
and things that we're extremely sensitive too.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that, the information. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I don't know if he can answer the question or the investment
gentleman can answer it.
CHAIR BAISA: You might wanna stay. (NO IL: Mr Proud returns to the podium.) Hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My question is because of the information that we got today with
regard to the ten year, I guess, A-2 zoning recalculation, do you know what the amount offhand
of that plus the 6 percent would be? And has that been...
MR. PROUD: I...that, those amounts have not been calculated; however, I think in any appreciation for
that, we're talking about 70 acres, a significant portion of which, in any plan, would probably not
be removed from golf course use.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PROUD: So the, the relative scale of that number is not anything close to what you might be
imagining.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. Yeah. And, and I, you know, I was just curious because, you
know, when you're looking at the analysis of what's gonna work and what may or may not work,
just looking at what is the dollar amount.
MR. PROUD: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I guess because you haven't formulated your plans, you can't
really give that.
MR PROUD: It's probably fortunate that we didn't expend money of ERS's money to work on those
plans over the last 36 months, because any plans that we might have spent money on would be
different today given the, the state of the economy and the state of the future.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
MR.. PROUD: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other questions? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No, Madam Chair. I have a question for the Department.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Proud.
MR. PROUD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. In, in the presentation from Munekiyo &
Iliraga, they mention the consideration of waiting until the West Maui Community Plan is
updated to have a discussion of this nature. Can you tell us when the West Maui Community
Plan is scheduled to be updated? I'm just curious, for the record?
MS. AOKI Right now...
-

CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Aoki?
MS. AOKI: Thank you. Right now, what we're working on as you know is the Maui Island Plan
We've started with the Lanai and Molokai Community Plan, their Island Plan update. We do
have consultants on board for West Maui and Hana, but when we'll actually get to start those
plans would probably not be either until the end of next year or maybe 2012 just because of,
you know, the fact that the Maui Island Plan is pretty cumbersome to deal with, as you know.
And the Lanai Community Plan and the Molokai Community Plan, we are...we have kicked
off, we've had kick-off meetings, but to actually start the review of that won't happen until next
year.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MS. AOKI: So, you're probably looking more at 2012.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: 2012. Okay. So, two years or so.
MS. AOKI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. And you know, Madam Chair, I'm trying to correlate
the.. .connect or connect the comments from Mr. Proud with regards to the future plans of the
property owners along with the projected date of addressing the West Maui Community Plan.
So, it's gonna be some time before there's even any consideration of putting something there.
So, maybe that might be the opportune time to discuss this matter as we discuss the West Maui
Community Plan as it relates to this Kaanapali Golf Course. So -- 34 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Molina...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --I'm just kinda thinking aloud here.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I understand and I know all of us are wrestling with all of the information that we
have and what is the best possible way to go.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And in the meantime, we have this dilemma with the economy and the
impacts it could have on the ERS. And looking at State and County employees, it's such a
broad term, but when you break it down in more humanistic terms, we're talking about retired
teachers, retired County workers, and cafeteria workers, and all other folks that HGEA has,
HGEA and whoever else represents. So, I think we need to be mindful of that, and especially
retirees are on fixed incomes. So, if we start to tamper, you know, with a property here that
impacts people's lives, especially those on fixed income, we need to be really, really mindful of
that. And, especially in the times that we live in, it's certainly going be magnified and, you
know, we may have a firestorm if we, depending on how we move here, Madam Chair. So,
I'm just being concerned. And I try to think along the lines of those who are actually in it and
could be severely impacted 'cause we already are having a tough enough time in our
economy--people homeless, foreclosures. It's not a pretty sight. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. I share your sentiments. Members? Member
Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just a fast question for our Planning Department.
If and when the community plans are updated, how closely do you work with the Real Property
Tax Division? 'Cause here in one hand you, you know, you may have community plan
designation A, zoning B. In order for us to be consistent on both sides, how do you plan to
work with Real Property Tax Division?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Aoki?
MS. AOKI: Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla. I think my response to that would be is when we
go through these updates, we get the, you know, we send it out for agency comments, whatever
it is that we're doing, whether it's land use or policies or goals, objectives, et cetera. So there is
always a coordinated effort between all of the agencies to get their feedback on whatever it is
that is being proposed, whether it be by the Department, the planning commissions, the in this
case it would be a CPAC. So, in that perspective, we do work closely with them. I know as far
as the GIS section, there's a lot of interaction as far as TMICs and using their data, et cetera.
So, in that respect there's a lot of communication.
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COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: During the Maui Island, Island Plan process, did you folks

have conversation with the Real Property Tax Division?
MS. AOKI: I, I...my...I don't know specifically who spoke to who, but I know that all the agencies
were asked to comment. And I can say that when I was in long range working on the Maui
Island Plan, I did speak personally to Scott Teruya at the time about various numerous things
COUNCILMEMI3ER PONTANILLA: So, there are feedbacks from the various departments?
MS. AOICI: Oh, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MS. AOKI: Definitely.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions, Members? If not, this is a interesting situation. The Chair
really doesn't have a recommendation to make at this point. Member Johnson, as the
introducer, have you any motion you'd like to offer?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. I just would rather defer this, and I'll tell you why, because I
think that the community needs some kind of guidance and certainty and also ERS needs
certainty. This way, at least whether they get the certainty through the community plan process
or they get it because there is a plan actually presented where everybody knows then what's
going to happen, I think it'll help maintain the real estate values in that entire area. Because,
the worse thing I think that happens in an economic downturn, which we're already seeing
pressures through foreclosure, is economic uncertainty and property value uncertainty. So, I
realize this is probably not a good way to deal with it, but I think that in order to make the
decisions that we're all contemplating, we, we do need to know the ramifications, and, and I
have concerns on both sides. I'm not wedded one way or the other to this particular proposal,
because this is just my way of saying okay, I respect the community plan and this is the way
that it is and that's it. But then I can't be that simplistic because the issue is complicated And
as was noted I had no idea even about the, you know, going back the 10-year period, because
that may affect whatever plans to Employees' Retirement System makes. So, at this point in
time, I, I, I think in all fairness to the community, I would rather defer the issue and not commit
one way or the other because at some point it's going to be dealt with, just not now.
CHAIR BA1SA: Any comments in regards to that suggestion? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Madam, just procedurally, because the recommendation is coming from the
floor and not you, should that recommendation be framed in a motion? I don't know if we can
get a ruling on that.
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CHAIR BAISA: Do we need a motion to discuss it?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: I mean no, to present it as...Member Johnson suggested deferral I'm just
wondering if she's gonna -CHAIR BAISA: If you'd like to make that -VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --more appropriate -CHAIR BAISA: --in a formal motion.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA --put it in a motion.
-

COUNCILME1VIBER JOHNSON: Yeah. I, Madam Chair, I make a motion to defer this issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second? We have no second. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCELMEMBER PONTAN1LLA: Thank you, Chairman. I make a motion to file this -VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --communication.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second, a motion and a second to file. Is there any discussion? We have a
motion and a second to file. Any discussion? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Madam Chair, you know I... first I wanna commend Member
Johnson for responding to her constituents, the people that could, could, and I stress could be
affected should the property owners, the ERS decide to do something with this property other
than keeping it as a golf course. Again, because of the nature of the way things are right now
with the economy and the long-term ramifications it could have if we decide to down zone this,
I certainly have concerns. And I think the community plan process may be the route to go to
discuss the future of this subject property And I'm curious to how come we didn't have any
other, I mean, other than the residents in the area, maybe we would have MVB or some other
folks here, 'cause I know it is a community issue as Member Johnson mentioned. W& didn't
see any other folks from West Maui other than the immediate property owners, because
Kaanapali, that area, is a jewel, and it's, it's a driving force for West Maui economically. And
it's a tourist attraction, you know, if you will. And Member Pontanilla mentioned that you
have timeshares. So, how many, you know, real owners we have there who, who are on a
full-time residence live there? I think it's important for us to know that. And you have to
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weigh the impacts on how much people, whichever decision we go. Do we impact 100 people
going one way, or do we impact thousands going the other? So, for me, I can support the filing
recommendation from Member Pontanilla at this point, and sure. We need to keep this on the
backburner. And the ERS folks, once...I presume, once the economy gets better, if they decide
to do something other than maintain the golf course, will certainly come to the community,
because you have a lot of vocal residents in that area And the whole West Maui community
should be entitled to know what's gonna go on over there with this golf course, which is being
considered a jewel. I don't gog Madam Chair, and I shouldn't be allowed to golf with the way
I play, but it is certainly a major attraction and a driving force in the West Maui community
area both economically and, I guess for the curious observer. So, I think we need to put it to
rest in, in this fashion. So, I will support the filing, although it's, it's tough for me to do this,
and certainly whichever way we go it's not easy. But at the same time, I commend Member
Johnson for responding to the constituents that live in this area. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any, any other discussion? Member Medeiros followed by Member
Pontanilla.
COUNC1LMEMBER MEDE1ROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And, you know, I too share the same
sentiments as Member Molina and will support the motion to file. And I think Member
Molina, you know, addressed the concern about how many people will be impacted. And from
the numbers that we received today, it's close to 31,000 And then thither, even further than
that that should be considered is that because many local families work for government, and
Member Molina tried to, you know, address which ones, but there's, you know, people that
work at the universities, people that work on the road, you know, whether it's UPW, HGEA,
the professional assembly. There's a lot of people in Hawaii and local families that work for
these different segments of our community that are impacted by what ERS does or plans to do.
But even beyond that is we all know families that have two members retired under this system.
That's double the impact to that particular family So, I, I can understand, you know, how this
would impact ERS. And I think for us to predict the future for ERS is something that we
shouldn't be doing. It's up to them what they do as the planning stages of their property and
investments. So, I will support the motion to file. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. This will give the ERS some time prior
to whenever we update the Lahaina, the West Maui Community Plan, to decide, because
they've got two golf courses. And I, I know the north golf course, the Royal, has been in
existence in the.. .from the 60s; and it was one oL I think the first golf course for Maui County
that held a PGA event. So, they've got two golf courses, and when you look at both of 'em,
you know, there's a lot of room to do development, if they war= do development. And I
surely hope that, you know, we don't do away with the Royal Golf Course, which I think is a
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jewel, like, you know, some of the Members had said. So, I wait for your call on this matter
here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any additional comments?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Madam?
COUNCILMEMBER ICAHO' OHALAHALA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: (NOM: He speaking to Member KahoPhatahala) Go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina and then we'll get to Member Kaho' ohalahala.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And I going yield to Member Kaho'ohala,hala.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Member Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, I think that at
this point I would support the motion to file I think what has come to light, and thanks to, to
Member Johnson, is that there are other considerations that the ERS need to now take a look at;
and, hopefully, that their membership understands that the filing of this isn't going to make the
concern go away. But it means that there'll be some time for them, as members of ERS and as
the representatives for the ERS, to make sure that it's clear in their minds that what the
potential impacts might be if they were looking at making some of those kinds of changes to
those properties. So with that, then I think the most prudent position right now is to support the

CHAIR BAISA Thank you, Member Kaho‘ ohalahala. Member Molina?
-

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. Just a quick question for the Department.
If, if the property owners decided way down the road to go with putting some structures there,
height limitations, 'cause I know there are concerns from the surrounding property owners
about views. What would their height... how high could they go under the current Code?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Aoki?
MS. AOKI: I just found that.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: And are there any restrictions within the complex the...or the area as to how
high buildings can be?
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MS. AOKI: If you could just give me a quick second, I can look for you the height. I know A-1 is two
stories. I believe A-2 is six. Clayton? Five? Four? (NO7E: She 's asking Mr Yoshida.) Four.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Four, four stories?
MS. AOKI: Right So, A-2 would be four. So, and as was presented, if they wanted to come in to do
any structures, they would have to do a community plan amendment; and because they're doing
a community plan amendment, Chapter 343 would be triggered, so an EA or EIS would be
required And because they're in the SMA, they wouldn't be able to do the SMA until they got
approval for the change in...a community plan amendment. So, there's several hoops they
would have to go through in order to build structures that, that fit the A-2 category.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Wow. That, that alone makes it very challenging. So, several sounds like a
heck of a lot of hoops. So, I guess, food for thought for the property owners in the future if
they decide to go in that route. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional comments? Member Johnson?
COIJNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I understand why Members wanna file and I
understand that. One of the things that I don't want people to lose sight of though is that any
time there's a Council-introduced community plan amendment, there are advantages to doing it
in this way, monetary, time advantages, and many other things. This has already gone through
the process, and yes, there was a recommendation that, you know, this be denied. But I think
that, to me, is one of the reasons why--if you come forward with a cohesive plan that is agreed
to both by the Employees' Retirement System as well as the community and you present a
united front--it doesn't cause division And this way, by filing it, the uncertainty still exists
either way, so, I, I, I would rather defer it. I am not going to support filing of it, because I think
that a Council-introduced measure is far better than one that just comes through the ordinary
process, 'cause now they have to start all over again, and we've already been there. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA Thank you very much. Chair would like to say that while I have serious, you know,
every decision we make in this Committee has large ramifications. This is a very difficult
Committee. We consider the proposals before us. They affect people. They affect our
economy. There's huge effects of the decisions that we make in this Chamber, and I know
none of us make them lightly. But for me, Twill be supporting the motion. And the reason I'm
going to support the motion is I think that this matter needs to be put to bed. It's been hanging
around since 2005. Some of the Members that are here today will not be with us next year
because their, their, their terms are finished and they'll be going on to other things; and we'll
have new people sitting in the Land Use Committee next year; and if we bring this back, we
start all over again with the process of learning, education, looking back, and the binders get
bigger and bigger. And, therefore, I really feel that because of all the concerns surrounding
this, its best that we file it; and if there is a new proposal, that we start new with new people
-40-

LAND USE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 1, 2010

who can follow it through and we won't have a learning curve again. It's distressing to me to
see items go on from year to year to year, some of them 15, 20 years. And I know that all of
the people involved are spending great amounts of time, money, anxiety, and God knows what
else, trying to get them solved. So, you know, it's.. .1 don't make this lightly. I care very much
about the people that are involved, the pros and cons on any matter, but I do think that this
proposal by the Committee to file this particular item at this time is a good one, so I will be
supporting it Is there.. .Member Molina, before we take the vote, question. If it should turn
out that we pass this motion, do you still want to have that information about the numbers?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No. I, I don't think it'll be needed.
CHAIR BAISA: I just wanna know for Staffs benefit, 'cause, you know, they have lots of paperwork
to do.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA Yeah. 1,1 think they've got enough to do already. So I'll --

CHAIR BAISA: And it can be solved later -VICE-CHAIR MOLINA --I'll relinquish that request.
-

CHAIR BAISA: --if this when this returns. Okay. Is there anything else that needs to be said? Any
more discussion? If not, the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala,
Medeiros,
Pontanilla, Vice-Chair Molina, and Chair Baisa.
NOES: Councilmember Johnson.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo, Nishild, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR BAISA: The Chair will mark it with five "ayes" and one "no"--that's Member Johnson--and
shall note that Members Mateo, and Member Nishiki, and Member Victorino are excused
There is no further business to come before this Committee today, and so the Chair would like
to adjourn the meeting. The meeting is adjourned. . . (gavel)..
.

.

ADJOURN: 3:36 p.m.

APPROVED BY:

4/1/4 / , ,
:LADY. C. BAISA, Chair
Land Use Committee
hi:min:1009011m

Transcribed by: Kekai it Robinson
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I, Kekai Robinson, hereby certify that the foregoing represents to the best of my ability,
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